CSBA POLICY GUIDE SHEET
July 2021

Note: Descriptions below identify revisions made to CSBA's sample board policies, administrative regulations,
board bylaws, and/or exhibits. Editorial changes have also been made. Districts and county offices of education
should review the sample materials and modify their own policies accordingly.

DELETE - Board Policy 6157 - Distance Learning
Policy deleted due to expiration of emergency legislation that temporarily waived apportionment
requirements to permit distance learning for the 2020-2021 school year.

Board Policy 6158 - Independent Study

Policy updated to reflect NEW LAW (AB 130, 2021) which requires all districts, for the 2021-22 school
year, to offer independent study to meet the educational needs of students unless a waiver is obtained and to
adopt policy with specified components in order to generate apportionment for independent study. Policy
updates the minimum period of time permitted for independent study to be three consecutive school days,
requires an evaluation to determine if the student should continue in independent study if the student fails to
make satisfactory educational progress, and requires that content be aligned to grade level standards including
the requirement for high schools to offer access to all courses offered by the district for graduation and
approved as creditable for A-G admission criteria. Policy also updated to include the requirement for live
interaction and/or synchronous instruction based on grade level, tiered reengagement strategies for students
not generating attendance for a specified period of time, expeditious transition for students whose families
wish to return to in-person instruction, notice to parents/guardians of specified information, the provision of
a student-parent-educator conference, upon request, prior to enrollment and/or disenrollment, and the keeping
of additional records including documentation of each student’s participation in live interaction and
synchronous instruction on each school day, as applicable. Policy updated to include material formerly in the
AR regarding requirements for independent study and written agreements as well as new requirements
regarding the same, including that written agreements must include a detailed statement of academic and
other supports that will be provided to address the needs of particular students, that the agreement may be
signed electronically as specified, and that, for the 2021-22 school year, the written agreement must be signed
no later than 30 days after the first day of instruction. Policy updated to include material formerly in the AR
regarding course-based independent study and to generally align the requirements of course-based
independent study with the requirements for general independent study.



